### Stephens, John Walter [1]

## Stephens, John "Chicken" Walter

by Allen W. Trelease, 1994

14 Oct. 1834-21 May 1870



A 2009 photograph of the Caswell County Courthouse, Yanceyville where John Walter Stephens was murdered. Image from Flickr

user Natalie Maynor. [2]John Walter Stephens, Republican state senator from Caswell County [3] assassinated by the Ku Klux Klan (4), was born near Bruce's Cross-roads, Guilford County 151, the son of Absalom and Letitia Stephens. As a child he moved to Wentworth and later to Leaksville Rockingham County 161, where his father, a tailor, died about 1848. John received only the most rudimentary education and went into the harness-making business in Wentworth. In 1857 he married Nannie E. Walters (or Nancy Waters); she died two years later, leaving an infant daughter. In 1860 he married Martha Frances Groom, of Wentworth, who also gave birth to a daughter. An active Methodist [7], Stephens was an agent for the American Bible and Tract Society for a year or so. Then he became a tobacco [8] trader, moving to Yorkville (now York), S.C.

When the Civil War 101 broke out, Stephens went to Greensboro and for a time served as a press agent commandeering horses for the Confederate army. He avoided military service until near the end of the war, by which time he had returned to Wentworth and resumed the tobacco trade. Following his army service he got into a quarrel with a neighbor over two of the latter's chickens, which had strayed onto his property. After spending a night in jail for killing the chickens, Stephens retaliated by caning the neighbor and then shooting two by-standers who tried to interfere. Thus originated the slurring political epithet, "Chicken" Stephens, by which Democrats referred to him in later years.

In 1866 Stephens moved to Yancevville, Caswell County, where he continued in the tobacco business, Subsequently he served as an agent of the reedmen's Bureau not and became an active member of the Union League [11] and the Republican party [12]. In these capacities he associated frequently and freely with local blacks, who outnumbered whites in Caswell, and they accorded him a position of political leadership. As a result he was elected to the state senate in 1868 over Bedford Brown [13], a former U.S. senator and an elder statesman. Stephens came to be hated by the white community as a racial and political renegade, and no accusations of incendiarism or perfidy were too extravagant to win credence. He was socially ostracized and expelled from the Methodist church. As a result of repeated threats, he insured his life, fortified his house, and took to carrying three pistols on his person.

In truth, Stephens threw his influence on the side of political and racial moderation. He consistently advised blacks against physical retaliation following white terrorist attacks. In May 1870, while observing a <u>Democratic [14]</u> county convention at the courthouse, he was lured to his death by Frank Wiley, a former Democratic sheriff whom Stephens was urging to accept the Republican nomination for reelection. By prearrangement with other waiting Klansmen, Wiley persuaded Stephens to leave the court-room and accompany him downstairs to a small room, where the others quickly overpowered and stabbed him to death, leaving the body on a woodpile to be discovered the next day. The details of the murder were not revealed for sixty-five years, but Klan involvement was suspected from the outset. It was in response to this crime that Governor William W. Holden [15] called out the militia under Colonel George W. Kirk [16], leading in turn to Holden's impeachment [17]and removal from office by a Democratic legislature.

#### References:

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., Biographical History of North Carolina, vol. 4 [18] (1906)

Luther M. Carlton, "The Assassination of John Walter Stephens [19]," Trinity College Historical Society, Annual Publication of Historical Papers, 1898, vol. 2.

Otto H. Olson, "The Ku Klux Klan: A Study in Reconstruction Politics and Propaganda," North Carolina Historical Review 39 (1962).

Andrew J. Stedman, Murder and Mystery: History of the Life and Death of John W. Stephens (1870)

### **Additional Resources**

Lea, John G." John G. Lea's confession to the Ku Klux Klan murder of John W. Stephens, July 2, 1919." Civil War Era NC. History Department of North Carolina State University. http://history.ncsu.edu/projects/civil.war.era.nc/admin/items/show/22 [20

"Caswell Courthouse." N.C. Highway Historical Marker G-6, N.C. Office of Archives & History. https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-markerprogram/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=G-6 [21] (accessed March 13, 2013).

"Life In North Carolina.; The Murder of Senator John W. Stephens. A Terrible Scene Shall His Assassins Be Amnestied?" The New York Times. February 25, 1870.  $\underline{\text{http://query.nytimes.com/mem/archive-free/pdf?res} = F40F17FB3E5D1A7493C4AB1789D85F478784F9}_{\text{[22]}} (accessed March 13, 2013).$ 

"Chicken" Stephens." North Carolina in the Civil War and Reconstruction LearnNC.org. http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/nchist-civilwar/4815 [23] (accessed March 13, 2013).

Blythe, John. "Murder and Mystery: The Life and Death of John "Chicken" Stephens." North Carolina Miscellany (blog). May 21, 2012. http://www.lib.unc.edu/blogs/ncm/index.php/2012/05/21/murderand-mystery-the-life-and-death-of-john-chicken-stephens/ [24] (accessed March 13, 2013)

Betts, Jack. "How did Sen. John "Chicken" Stephens die? Shot or stabbed?" This Old State (blog). March 14, 2011. CharlotteObserver.com/http://jackbetts.blogspot.com/2011/03/how-did-sen-johnchicken-stephens-die.html [25] (accessed March 13, 2013)

Park, R. E. "Extracts from Newspapers Showing the Disorders of Reconstruction, Collected by Dr. R. E. Park. The Journal of Negro History 7, no. 3 (July 1922). 299-311. //www.jstor.org/stable/2713423 [26] (accessed March 13, 2013)

McIver, Stuart. "The Murder of a Scalawag." American History Illustrated (April 1973). 12-18. http://ncccha.org/pdf/stephens/stephensmurderarticle.pdf [27] (accessed March 13, 2013).

Mayfield, John S, "The Mysterious Death of John W, Stevens," Frontier Times (December 1935), 152-154, http://ncccha.org/pdf/stephens/mysteriousdeathofiohnwstevens.pdf [28] (accessed March 13,

### **Image Credits**

Maynor, Natalie. "Caswell County." Photograph. March 18, 2009. Flickr, https://www.flickr.com/photos/nataliemaynor/3367063500/. [2] (accessed March 13, 2013).

Subjects: Biographies 128 Public officials [30 Authors: Trelease, Allen W. [31] Origin - location:

Caswell County [32] Guilford County [33]

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [84]

1 January 1994 | Trelease, Allen W.

# Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/stephens-john-walter

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/stephens-john-walter [2] https://www.fickr.com/photos/nataliemaynor/3367063500/ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/caswell [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/casw https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/guilford [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/guilford [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/hostory/cw-1900/civil-war [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/freedmens-bureau [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/union-league [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/ibiography/brown-bedford [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/brown-bedford [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/brown-bedford [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/brown-bedford [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/brown-bedford [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/brown-bedford [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/brown-bedford [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/brown-bedford [

https://archive.org/stream/s2to7historicalp00dukeuoft#page/n9/mode/2up [20]
http://instory.ncsu.edu/projects/cwnc/items/show/John%20G.%20Lea,%20%E2%80%9CJOHN%20G.%20LEA%27S%20CONFESSION%20To%20THE%20KU%20KLUX%20KLAN%20MURDER%20OF%20JOHN%20W.%20STEPHENS,%E2%80
[21] https://www.ncbcr.gov/abou/thistory/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.asmys-ps-Markers&x-Markers&a